Journal of the Canadian Historical Association Revue de la Société historique du Canada

Journal of the Canadian Historical Association Revue de la Société historique du Canada

Diplomacy of Constraint Revisited: Canada and the UN Korean Reconstruction Agency, 1950-55

Greg Donaghy

Volume 25, numéro 2, 2014

URI : https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/1032844ar DOI : https://doi.org/10.7202/1032844ar

Aller au sommaire du numéro

Éditeur(s)

The Canadian Historical Association / La Société historique du Canada

ISSN

0847-4478 (imprimé) 1712-6274 (numérique)

Découvrir la revue

érudit

Citer cet article

Donaghy, G. (2014). Diplomacy of Constraint Revisited: Canada and the UN Korean Reconstruction Agency, 1950-55. *Journal of the Canadian Historical Association / Revue de la Société historique du Canada, 25*(2), 159–185. https://doi.org/10.7202/1032844ar Résumé de l'article

Les historiens ne s'entendent pas sur la nature de la diplomatie canadienne durant la guerre de Corée, de 1950 à 1953. Certains penchent vers les interprétations traditionnelles qui font ressortir les différences entre le Canada et les États-Unis au sujet de la stratégie occidentale en Asie en période de guerre froide, des différences qui ont incité Ottawa à favoriser une « diplomatie de retenue ». D'autres minimisent le fossé entre Ottawa et Washington et maintiennent plutôt que les visions du monde similaires et les intérêts communs durant la guerre froide ont grandement limité le penchant et la capacité d'Ottawa à freiner les États-Unis, pays beaucoup plus puissant. La contribution du Canada à l'Agence des Nations unies pour le relèvement de la Corée (ANURC), créée à l'automne 1950 en vue d'aider à reconstruire la Corée du Sud dévastée, fournit l'occasion de vérifier ces deux interprétations à partir de sources documentaires encore inexploitées. Le présent article explore la série de motifs, d'objectifs et de préoccupations opposés qui ont façonné l'attitude du Canada à l'égard de cet organisme des Nations unies. Il est clair que l'humanitarisme et l'attrait du commerce avec l'Asie soit entrés en ligne de compte. Mais la politique a prévalu. Le soutien accordé à l'organisme onusien a aidé Ottawa à maintenir l'appui au pays, surtout chez les libéraux et les progressistes, en faveur du brutal conflit asiatique. Les représentants du Canada, à l'instar de leurs homologues des Nations unies et des États-Unis, ont adopté l'ANURC comme un effort « novateur » pour mettre à l'honneur le développement capitaliste durant la guerre froide en Asie. Qui plus est, l'ANURC a fourni un autre levier multilatéral qu'Ottawa a utilisé pour contrebalancer, ou freiner, la tendance américaine à « faire cavalier seul ».

All Rights Reserved © The Canadian Historical Association / La Société historique du Canada, 2014

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/

Cet article est diffusé et préservé par Érudit.

Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

https://www.erudit.org/fr/

Diplomacy of Constraint Revisited: Canada and the UN Korean Reconstruction Agency, 1950-55

GREG DONAGHY*

Abstract

Historians remain divided over the nature of Canadian diplomacy during the Korean conflict of 1950-1953. Some favour traditional interpretations that stress Canadian-American differences over Western strategy in Cold War Asia, differences which encouraged Ottawa to pursue a "diplomacy of constraint." Others minimize the gap between Ottawa and Washington, insisting that similar worldviews and shared Cold War interests severely limited Ottawa's inclination and capacity to constrain the much more powerful United States. Canada's experience with the United Nations Korean Reconstruction Agency (UNKRA), created in the fall of 1950 to help rebuild shattered South Korea, provides an opportunity to test these two interpretations against the still untapped documentary record. This paper explores the competing set of motives, goals, and preoccupations that shaped Canada's approach to this UN agency. Humanitarianism and the allure of Asian trade were doubtless considerations. But politics trumped all. Support for the UN agency helped Ottawa sustain domestic backing, particularly among liberals and progressives, for the brutal Asian conflict. Canadian officials, like their UN and American counterparts, embraced UNKRA as a "pioneering" effort to showcase capitalist development in the context of the Asian Cold War. Most important, UNKRA was yet another multilateral mechanism available to Ottawa to offset, or constrain, the American tendency "to go it alone."

^{*} The views in this paper are the author's alone, and do not represent the views or policies of the Department of Foreign Affairs, Trade and Development, or the Government of Canada. I would like to thank Matt Trudgen, Joel Kropf, Mary Halloran, Michael Stevenson, Norman Hillmer, Ruth Compton Brouwer, Ryan McMahon, and David Webster for their kind help with this paper. The comments from the journal's three anonymous reviewers were helpful too in refining my argument.

Résumé

Les historiens ne s'entendent pas sur la nature de la diplomatie canadienne durant la guerre de Corée, de 1950 à 1953. Certains penchent vers les interprétations traditionnelles qui font ressortir les différences entre le Canada et les États-Unis au sujet de la stratégie occidentale en Asie en période de guerre froide, des différences qui ont incité Ottawa à favoriser une « diplomatie de retenue ». D'autres minimisent le fossé entre Ottawa et Washington et maintiennent plutôt que les visions du monde similaires et les intérêts communs durant la guerre froide ont grandement limité le penchant et la capacité d'Ottawa à freiner les États-Unis, pays beaucoup plus puissant. La contribution du Canada à l'Agence des Nations unies pour le relèvement de la Corée (ANURC), créée à l'automne 1950 en vue d'aider à reconstruire la Corée du Sud dévastée, fournit l'occasion de vérifier ces deux interprétations à partir de sources documentaires encore inexploitées. Le présent article explore la série de motifs, d'objectifs et de préoccupations opposés qui ont façonné l'attitude du Canada à l'égard de cet organisme des Nations unies. Il est clair que l'humanitarisme et l'attrait du commerce avec l'Asie soit entrés en ligne de compte. Mais la politique a prévalu. Le soutien accordé à l'organisme onusien a aidé Ottawa à maintenir l'appui au pays, surtout chez les libéraux et les progressistes, en faveur du brutal conflit asiatique. Les représentants du Canada, à l'instar de leurs homologues des Nations unies et des États-Unis, ont adopté l'ANURC comme un effort « novateur » pour mettre à l'honneur le développement capitaliste durant la guerre froide en Asie. Qui plus est, l'ANURC a fourni un autre levier multilatéral qu'Ottawa a utilisé pour contrebalancer, ou freiner, la tendance américaine à « faire cavalier seul ».

In the early 1970s, as Canadian nationalism surged amid raucous campus debates over the brutal American war in Vietnam, political scientist Denis Stairs published *The Diplomacy of Constraint: Canada, the Korean War and the United States.* A masterful exercise in applied oral history, the monograph drew sharp distinctions between Canadian and American approaches to an earlier Asian conflict, pleasing nationalists and defining Canadian policy for generations of scholars in its crisp title. In the wake of North Korea's sudden invasion of South Korea in June 1950, argued Stairs, Ottawa worried that impetuous American leaders might ignore the Cold War threat posed by the Communist Soviet Union in Europe (where Canada's real interests lay), and become trapped in a dangerous, possibly nuclear, war in Asia. Consequently, he contended, Canada's most important diplomatic imperative during the conflict was "to moderate and constrain" American policy in Korea.¹

During the last few decades, as differences between Canada and the US have mattered less and declassified Cold War records have become more readily available, sceptical historians have challenged Stairs. Drawing on long-overlooked US records, Robert Prince was among the first to insist that the "diplomacy of constraint" over-emphasizes the difference in outlook between Canada and the US, and exaggerates Ottawa's influence in Washington.² He was echoed by others. Steve Lee's study of postwar Asian empire located Canadian policy in its Anglo-American comparative context, stressing the shared perspectives that curtailed intra-alliance dissent and constraint.³ Most recently, John Price has pushed this view further, tucking Canada firmly under the American imperial wing. Whatever their mediation efforts, writes Price critically, Canada's leaders "ultimately voted with the United States and the other imperial powers against their own best instincts."4

Canada was undeniably a close US ally, with similar views of the Cold War dangers of Communist aggression. A much smaller power, its capacity to constrain US policy was undoubtedly limited. Nonetheless, a case-by-case review of the rich and still-unexploited documentary record suggests that Canadian policy-makers pursued a more nuanced and carefully calibrated diplomacy than Stairs' critics acknowledge. Ottawa's attention during the war, for instance, was often focused on India, which it hoped to mobilize as a democratic leader in Asia and a brake on American rashness.⁵ Canadian policymakers shrewdly traded the country's strategic geographic location for access to US intelligence in 1951 and a unique voice in US geopolitical planning.⁶ And when push came to shove, as it did over UN peace talks in 1952, Ottawa was ready to break with Washington to get what it wanted.⁷ Canada was part of the Western team in Korea and elsewhere in tumultuous postwar Asia, but it played its own game too.⁸

Canada's war in Korea was not simply a matter of defence and diplomacy. Though long overlooked in the historiography, the war also embraced a third "D" – development – and it arguably represented the country's first "3-D" conflict.⁹ Development assistance, of course, was already becoming an important theme in postcolonial Asia. Even before the war erupted, Washington had offered Seoul development aid and capitalist modernization as alternatives to the attractions of Asian communism. The US doubled its bet with the onset of war, quickly sponsoring plans for a UN Korean Reconstruction Agency (UNKRA) that aimed to rebuild shattered Korea as a modern capitalist state. UNKRA was an important part of Canada's war effort too. Ottawa gave \$8 million to the UN body (about a third of its initial contemporaneous contribution to the Colombo aid plan) and its diplomats played a key role in midwifing UNKRA's long and difficult genesis.

This survey of Canada's experience with UNKRA highlights the competing and evolving set of motives, goals, and preoccupations that shaped Canada's stake in wartime Korea. It seeks a more rounded appreciation of Canadian diplomacy, reflecting the era's distinctive and engaged character. Humanitarianism and the allure of Asian trade were doubtless considerations in the making of Canadian policy. But politics trumped all. Support for the UN agency helped Ottawa sustain domestic support, particularly among liberals and progressives, for the brutal Asian conflict. Canadian officials, like their UN and American counterparts, embraced UNKRA as a "pioneering" effort to showcase capitalist development in the context of the Asian Cold War. Most important, UNKRA was another multilateral mechanism available to Ottawa to offset, or even constrain, the American tendency "to go it alone." Supporting the UN agency reflected a Canadian commitment to the postwar United Nations, and its imperfect search for a more stable and just world order.

International economic aid was a vital part of the Western response to Communist North Korea's attack on South Korea from the start. The war erupted just a week before delegates gathered in Geneva for the eleventh session of the United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC), the body responsible for managing the UN's technical assistance and aid work. American diplomats were quick to circulate schemes to mobilize ECOSOC and its specialized agencies — the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO), the International Refugee Organization (IRO), UNICEF — on behalf of South Korea and its devastated civilian population.

Canadian diplomats were wary of these early American schemes for UN relief and rehabilitation. Fierce fighting up and down the Korean peninsula rendered much of the country inaccessible, and they dismissed such plans as "premature."¹⁰ They wondered too about the impact of unilateral UN action on South Korea's "sovereignty," and the precedent set for future UN operations. American proposals, speculated the UN division of the Department of External Affairs, implied "that ECOSOC could, at any time, select a country which it thought was being badly run and decide to marshal its forces to help ... the approach seems to be quite wrong."¹¹

Senior officials in External Affairs also challenged the role envisioned for the UN's specialized agencies. Their relatively small programmes lacked both the money and mandate to conduct large-scale aid operations. More important, the diplomats doubted the wisdom of aligning the UN's specialized agencies so closely with the Western cause. Despite the increasingly tense Cold War, argued the head of UN division, John Holmes, the specialized agencies still retained their important "neutral functional character," and represented a site where East and West could meet to tackle shared global challenges.¹² "Under the present circumstances total diplomacy was no doubt a necessity," Deputy Minister Arnold Heeney told Canada's UNESCO representative, Victor Doré. "But you would agree, I imagine, that we should take care to see that it stops short of totalitarianism."13 Washington's forceful tactics in Geneva set External Affairs on its guard, and Secretary of State for External Affairs Lester B. Pearson made sure that Canada's delegation to the resumed ECOSOC talks in September 1950 was up to the challenge.¹⁴

The Canadian team was led by member of Parliament John Dickey. A charter member of the Haligonain establishment and a young war veteran, Dickey enjoyed minor celebrity status in his Halifax riding for his role as a war crimes prosecutor in postwar Japan. The experience left the rising Liberal backbencher with a sympathetic interest in Far Eastern issues. Elected to the House of Commons in a 1947 by-election, Dickey had a reputation as a hardworking "crackerjack" litigator, and was later known as a "gentlemanly bulldog," who could be counted on to pursue his brief diligently.¹⁵ He was back-stopped at the UN by one of Ottawa's top civil servants, the whip-smart deputy minister of national welfare, George Davidson.¹⁶

Ottawa's worries over the shape of UN aid disappeared in September when US Secretary of State Dean Acheson called for a dedicated "UN Recovery Agency" for Korea in his opening address to the UN General Assembly. Given American leadership, Canadian officials assumed that UN support for the plan was a "foregone conclusion," and they inclined towards participation. Canadian motives were varied. The humanitarian need was obvious, and as the documentation makes clear, Canadian officials and ministers were moved by the "pitiful condition of the refugees," "the welfare of the Korean people," and the "needs of the South Korean populace."¹⁷

But relief and long-term aid offered compelling political benefits as well. Concern for the UN's well-being topped the list prepared for Pearson by Deputy Under-Secretary Escott Reid. Both men were strong UN supporters. "It would be disastrous," Reid warned, "if the UN, once military victory is achieved, were to neglect to follow this up with substantial relief and reconstruction measures."¹⁸ Moreover, there was widespread (but not universal) support in Ottawa for the view that relief and reconstruction aid were important weapons in the fight against Communism. "It is natural and logical to complement military action with economic assistance," insisted one analysis. "If this were not done the Korean people would not be able effectively to establish a firm government and a suitable way of life. They would fall an easy prey to the forces of Communism."¹⁹ It was tough, if not impossible, to distinguish the selfless from the self-interested, and few Canadian officials bothered. "I think such an act [giving aid] would be not only humanitarian," wrote diplomat Herbert Norman from Japan, "but of political value in helping to reconcile a population."²⁰

Other considerations reinforced support for Korean aid among policy-makers in Ottawa. The strong American pressure in mid-July for a Canadian military contribution to Korea had left a lasting impression with implications for aid policy. "At a time when the US is doing so much with respect to Korea," warned UN division, "it would be unfortunate if Canada were to lag behind and seem to be less than enthusiastic about helping."21 Aid was simply the price of UN membership and global respectability. "I am inclining to the view," Holmes wrote after weighing one UN request for medical help, "in light of the encouraging response from more than fifteen other countries, that Canada should, if at all possible, agree to contribute at least a modest quantity."²² Recalling the threat to national unity generated by two world wars, diplomat Doug LePan added that Korean relief would rally popular support for the war effort in Canada, and "would catch the imagination of even the most rabid isolationist."23

Canadian support for Acheson's scheme was not unqualified. Sydney Pollock, head of international programmes in the Department of Finance, had studied the plan carefully since its unveiling, and fretted about its size. Early estimates pegged the cost of Korean reconstruction at well over \$300 million for 1951 alone, with the US contributing between 60 and 70 percent of the total.²⁴ That left roughly \$100 million for others to pay. Ministers shared these concerns. They cast their support behind the UN aid agency, but instructed John Dickey and the ECOSOC delegation to ensure "the widest possible sharing of costs" through an assessed (mandatory) contribution from all UN members.²⁵ Cabinet also agreed to pay a "reasonable" share of the budget, which Prime Minister Louis St-Laurent thought might reflect Canada's regular UN assessment of 3.2 percent. Most of it, he added hopefully, should be spent in Canada.

The UN Korean Reconstruction Agency (UNKRA) took shape in ECOSOC through October and early November, amid the euphoria that accompanied the victorious UN march into North Korea. The UN, it seemed, would be reconstructing a single, united Korea. Over objections from Australia, which wanted to subordinate UNKRA to existing UN structures, the US campaigned for an independent organization with a strong agent-general and an active advisory committee. Dickey backed the Americans. His focus was mostly elsewhere, however, and he lobbied hard to win support for the mandatory assessments that Canada judged essential for UNKRA's success. This was an uphill battle. ECOSOC delegates found the UNC's cost estimate, revised downward to \$250 million for 1951, "disturbing" and doubted the UN's "capacity" to pay.26 The USSR made it clear in early November that they would not participate in UNKRA at all, while the Australian, French, and British delegations plumped for "a purely voluntary operation."27

Ottawa refused to retreat. Dickey was told to continue pressing for a "compulsory levy" and Canada's high commission in London was mobilized for a call on the Foreign Office. But the British were obdurate. When ECOSOC gathered on 7 November, with UNKRA's projected programme costs for 1951 still hovering at \$250 million, Canadian hopes collapsed. One by one, council members, offering a litany of competing financial pressures, made clear their preference for a voluntary scheme.²⁸ As an alternative, London and Canberra offered to support a pledging conference, where UN members would be invited to announce their contributions under the encouraging glare of media spotlights. Dickey countered with a proposal for a "softer" scale of assessed contributions, "indicating financial responsibilities but voluntary in its application."29 London refused, and would go no further than supporting a "negotiating committee" to solicit "advance indications" of contributions before a pledging conference. As a consensus gathered around the British compromise, Canada fell into line.³⁰ Two weeks later, the UNGA endorsed UNKRA and set about erecting its newest agency and filling its coffers.

Ottawa rallied behind UNKRA even as Communist China joined the war in November, and its troops poured into North Korea and down the peninsula, turning the tide of the conflict. "It would certainly look very bad indeed," Holmes explained to a colleague, "if we acknowledged at this time that it might be the Chinese rather than ourselves who would be reconstructing Korea."31 There were other reasons for pressing on with the relief effort. "The need now, on strictly humanitarian grounds," Heeney warned Pearson early in the new year, "is greater than ever."32 The minister was doubtless aware too of the growing tide of domestic concern at the plight of Korean refugees. Churchman Fred Read, once a University of Toronto classmate, wrote to remind him of the missionary interest in Korea.33 Canadian members of the United Steelworkers of America, the Red Cross, and the Canadian Save the Children Fund, among others, also expressed their concern.³⁴ Moreover, Canadian diplomats knew that relief was one part of the UN's effort in Korea where Washington and Ottawa could co-operate harmoniously in contrast to the differences dividing them over Beijing's intervention into the war.³⁵

Canada readily took its seat on the negotiating committee for extra-budgetary funds, initially offering \$5 million, or 2.5% of a \$200 million programme. Depending on the response, Dickey explained, more was possible.³⁶ Aware that its large grant gave it "a definite interest" in UNKRA, Ottawa actively campaigned for a seat on its advisory committee, securing one when France declined to serve. Pearson also supported the speedy appointment of American Donald Kingsley as UNKRA's first agent-general in February. A liberal "New Deal" academic and public commentator with close ties to the Truman administration, Kingsley was a vocal UN supporter and director-general of the International Refugee Organization (IRO), which was wrapping up its postwar operations in Europe.³⁷ With Kingsley in place, Holmes and Heeney persuaded a reluctant minister and his cabinet colleagues to top-up Canada's UNKRA contribution to \$7.5 million, a shade short of 3.2 percent of the agency's projected \$250 million budget.

By the end of March 1951, largely for administrative reasons, Canada's contribution was transferred in cash to the UN. As surplus goods evaporated in the booming wartime economy and Canada's trade balance ballooned, argued External Affairs, there was no need to tie Canada's contribution to the purchase of Canadian goods, freeing UNKRA to use the money as it wished.³⁸ When finance and trade officials protested, Holmes found grounds for a compromise of sorts. "There is a general political argument for reminding the UN Secretariat of the Canadian market," he advised the UN mission in April. "If we do not urge them to buy Canadian products they will inevitably take the easiest path, which is to buy American products ... This tendency to Americanize all aspects of the work of the UN is one which I think we should constantly resist."³⁹

UNKRA's development was infuriatingly slow. One obvious problem was the absolute control that the US military via the UN Command exerted on the ground in Korea, much of which remained an active battlefield. Though some military direction was obviously necessary, US generals insisted on merging UN and international aid operations with their own extensive relief efforts. American high-handedness was underlined for Ottawa early in 1951, when External Affairs officials became embroiled in a bitter "battle of the insignia" as Canadian, British, and Danish Red Cross teams fought the US Army for the right to wear UN and Red Cross insignia in Korea. "This seems outrageous," minuted Heeney in disgust.⁴⁰

Kingsley too proved disappointing. The agent-general was envious of the independent status enjoyed by UN specialized agencies, and he insisted on operating without regular reference to UNKRA's advisory committee. Basing himself on a narrow reading of the General Assembly's intentions, he claimed that the committee had only a limited supervisory role.⁴¹ Alone, the American proved a poor match for the UNC, and its American generals, who later recalled him dismissively as "a pest ... a self-seeker and empire-builder."⁴² Following a tour of Korea in February, Kingsley announced that UNKRA would leave all relief operations in military hands until the fighting ended, while he returned to Geneva to complete his IRO work. "Disgraceful and unreasonable," declared Pearson, whose aides argued that UNKRA ought to provide technical advice to the Republic of Korea (ROK) government and mount relief activities where the fighting had ceased.⁴³ Reviewing UNKRA's work after four months, Graham McInnes, acting head of UN Division, found himself "depressed at how little has been done and at the prospect of having to wrestle continuously with the tendency of a UN official to subordinate himself and his work completely to Unified Command ... the realities of the military situation should not be allowed to result in the complete Americanization of UN relief measures."⁴⁴

Kingsley's failure to establish UNKRA in Korea spawned additional anxieties in Ottawa. Though the UN's extra-budgetary negotiating committee had raised a respectable total of \$230 million for the \$250 million rehabilitation scheme, paid-up contributions had stalled as donors waited for UNKRA to act. In May, the British stunned Ottawa by announcing that London, hard-pressed for dollars, would only turn over its UNKRA contribution in stages as individual projects were approved and implemented. Pointing to the huge relief bill already incurred by the US Army, Congress similarly refused to pay the American share of \$162.5 million. That left UNKRA to operate almost solely on Canada's \$7.5 million contribution, giving Ottawa a disproportionate (and not especially welcome) voice in UNKRA's future. The financial exposure heightened Canadian concerns over the agency's spending. "It would, indeed, be disastrous for the whole Korean operation," observed UN division, "and would be detrimental to the prestige of the UN if it transpires at a subsequent date that UNKRA funds had been either mismanaged or squandered."45 Nervous officials in the departments of Trade and Commerce and Finance watched anxiously as US procurement offices in Washington locked down military relief orders for Korea, while the Canadian contribution was frittered away on office space and secretaries. "UNKRA seems fated to remain for some time to come a relief agency in name only," complained Holmes from New York, "with a top-heavy administrative staff scratching about for opportunities to justify their continued employment."46

There were some signs of progress. Administrative procedures were adopted and UNKRA's senior staff was taking shape. Among them were two accomplished Canadians: the former United Church missionary, Donald Faris, was head of UNKRA's technical assistance department, and John Goodison, a Sarnia businessman and prominent Liberal, joined UNKRA as its third-ranking official in charge of North American procurement. Most important, Kingsley and the UNC were about to agree on a small programme for UNKRA focused on cattle production, coastal shipping, and educational reform. It was not enough for London, however, and in early November 1951, the Foreign Office floated the notion that the time had come to put UNKRA "on ice."⁴⁷

In contrast to the sympathetic response from the State Department, Canadian diplomats were sceptical, even angry. From New York, Holmes insisted that UNKRA was still needed to demonstrate that the Korean struggle was a United Nations and not just an American operation.⁴⁸ "The international character of the UN in non-military activities," the mission explained a few months later, "is in danger of being lost and, to the Koreans at least, rehabilitation work on the Peninsula is becoming simply an extension of the US Army's operations."⁴⁹

Moreover, there were pragmatic reasons to keep UNKRA going. Properly managed, it could deliver some aid, and even limited success would help maintain donor interest. McInnes warned of "domestic repercussions" among Canadian church and welfare groups, who expected Ottawa and the UN to help Korea recover.⁵⁰ His deputy, the plain-spoken Morley Scott (whom Pearson admired as "shrewd in his judgement and appreciation of men"⁵¹), erupted: "severe damage would be done to the prestige of the UN if UNKRA were to suspend operations. It would be a confession of failure on the part of the Free World. It would be a denial of our often-expressed humanitarian aims. It would lend strength to the contention, made on both sides of the Iron Curtain, that the only result of the Korean War has been to strip, batter and impoverish the country and people of Korea."⁵² Rejecting the British suggestion, Pearson and his External Affairs advisors resolved to establish a sturdier and more certain basis for UNKRA's work. They approached the advisory committee's January 1952 meeting in Paris determined to get one.

Pearson turned to Jean Lesage, member of Parliament for Montmagny-l'Islet, for help with this important intervention. A protégé of the Québec federal Liberal Party insider, C.G. "Chubby" Power, Lesage was first elected to the House of Commons in 1945 at 33 years of age. A charismatic and spirited lawyer, he won wide-spread admiration for his skilful role as co-chairman of the joint parliamentary committee on pensions in 1950. He was promoted to parliamentary secretary for External Affairs early the following year. The ambitious politician was an ideal choice to head Canada's delegation to an UNKRA gathering that Canadian officials thought was likely to be "explosive" and "stormy."⁵³

Righting UNKRA was a difficult diplomatic assignment for a rookie. Pearson asked Lesage to convince Kingsley to submit UNKRA's major financial and administrative decisions to the advisory committee for review, to listen "sympathetically" to the committee, and to accept its advice more often. In turn, Lesage was to persuade the committee, especially its two most sceptical members, the US and UK, to consider the agent-general's problems with "equal sympathy and understanding." In short, Lesage was to establish "a relationship of mutual confidence."⁵⁴

Sitting in the advisory committee's chair, which Canada henceforth retained, Lesage did just that. The atmosphere in Paris was buoyed by the resumption of armistice negotiations in Korea and the prospect that UNKRA might finally get down to work. As the only political figure at the table, Lesage spoke with considerable authority. He met first with the Americans and British, gathering their grievances and securing his place as their spokesman. Meeting next with Kingsley alone, the Canadian politician explained that he, not the agent-general, was accountable to Canada's House of Commons, which reasonably wanted evidence that its dollars sent to UNKRA were used wisely.

Lesage underlined the point more forcefully the next day, when Kingsley presented his \$20 million programme for immediate relief activities to the advisory committee. After consulting his colleagues, Lesage ruthlessly pared the plan back to just over \$8 million. With experience, he lectured Kingsley, UNKRA might enjoy greater freedom, but for the present the committee would exercise "close supervision and control over major decisions."55 When the agent-general protested, Lesage insisted that "these powers were absolutely essential, and that he was quite willing to go to the General Assembly to have them made explicit."56 Kingsley beat a hasty retreat, as the advisory committee put the final touches on UNKRA's first small aid programme of \$8.3 million. "[O]ur general impression," concluded the delegation, "is that this meeting of the Advisory Committee has gone a long way toward reducing friction and creating a sound basis for future action."57 In Ottawa, Scott was delighted, praising Lesage for handling "a delicate situation with dexterity and with results highly beneficial to the future of UNKRA."58

For some Canadians, however, the Paris meetings left one pressing question largely unanswered: as project money started to flow, what about UNKRA procurement in Canada? Lesage, who represented a province with a large textile industry, was intrigued by the agency's plans to supply fishing nets to Korea and concerned that Canada had not been invited to bid. And he was right to be worried, he confided to Pearson. Percy Wright, the socialist MP from Saskatchewan who accompanied the delegation in Paris as a parliamentary observer, had already tackled him over UNKRA's purchases in Canada.⁵⁹ Lesage grew even more worried when he learned that UNKRA's needs would be supplied through the UN Civil Assistance Command Korea (UNCACK), handmaiden to the US-dominated UNC.

External Affairs, however, remained diffident about tying Ottawa's UNKRA contribution to the purchase of Canadian goods. Scott wondered about the "propriety" of doing so, and he argued that any suggestion should only be made "orally."⁶⁰ That restrained view was unpopular in Ottawa, and there was steady pressure through the winter on East Block diplomats to be more

aggressive in pushing Canadian product. The young Simon Reisman from Finance called to protest, though he "squirmed" a bit when Scott pushed back.⁶¹ Others were harder to intimidate. Lesage called again to complain, and H.B. Scully, acting director of export division in Trade & Commerce, made sure that Scott knew of his "pretty strong" feelings about the matter.⁶² The Vancouver MP, Lorne MacDougall, summoned diplomat G.K. Grande for a talk in his House of Commons office, wondering why BC firms had received no orders from UNKRA. "I am sure that every department of the Federal Government is most anxious to see that the taxpayers' money is spent whenever possible with Canadian producers," the politician wrote an unhappy constituent, with a copy to UN division. "I am hopeful that if there has on any occasion in the past been a slip-up this slight reminder may serve to rectify the error."⁶³

External Affairs responded cautiously to the stepped-up pressure. It convinced UNKRA to reopen its fishing net competition, and instructed representatives in Washington, New York, and Tokyo to urge their UN contacts to consider Canadian suppliers when "there were reasonable grounds for thinking that Canadian firms might be able to offer, at competitive prices, the types of goods likely to be required."64 But there were limits on how far Ottawa should allow trade considerations to shape relief policy. These were outlined at a policy meeting in April, when Escott Reid hashed out the question with a handful of his most progressive colleagues, including David Johnson, Herb Moran, Herbert Norman, and Chester Ronning. Canadian policy, they decided, "must be consistent and ... we must not force commodities on a relief agency in contravention of its approved programme, or when we ourselves were criticising the part of the programme in which those commodities would be used."65 Yet, trade remained an unsettled point of inter-departmental friction. When a Japanese supplier beat Drummondville Cotton for the reopened fishing net contract, Ottawa's export community rippled with anger. "The whole question of Canadian participation in the UNKRA programme should be thoroughly aired," wrote one trade official, "that Canadian firms be spared the trouble

and expense of tendering if procurement is going to be handled in such a way that awards will invariably be made in favour of Japan."⁶⁶

On other fronts, however, UNKRA's progress was encouraging. Informal advisory committee meetings in June 1952 established policy for handling counterpart funds and shipping NGO donations to Korea, as well as making UNKRA's procurement procedures more transparent.⁶⁷ There was another reassuring meeting in July, when Kingsley presented a second slate of projects worth roughly \$14 million. The session provided a chance for Ottawa, which was nervous that repaired industrial facilities might fall into Communist hands if the UNC suffered any military reverses, to encourage projects designed to yield "early returns" and to meet "immediate felt needs" over "more ambitious longer-term plans."68 With Johnson in the chair, the committee scotched plans for the rehabilitation of Seoul, pared back administrative staff, and approved projects to erect 2,200 new classrooms (\$1.7 million), to restore 1,200 damaged schools (\$4.4 million), to repair hydro lines (\$2.28 million), and to recondition three power plants (\$1.5 million).⁶⁹

Canadian policy-makers were further encouraged by Kingsley's bold behaviour in the fall. Confident that he finally had the committee's measure, the agent-general unilaterally unveiled a \$70 million action programme in October. The plan surprised his advisory committee, but the benefits were obvious to Johnson. UNKRA's accelerated programme would push deadbeat governments to cover their debts and give the State Department leverage to pry more money from Congress. Unless the UN agency acted soon, the ambassador feared, domestic critics were likely to complain of funds wasting away without projects launched.⁷⁰ The UK was doubtful. British Foreign Secretary Selwyn Lloyd had just returned from Seoul full of "apprehension and distrust," and his views were reflected in New York. The deadlocked peace talks, ROK President Syngman Rhee's general unhelpfulness, and local corruption militated against Kingsley ambitious scheme.⁷¹ Nonsense, replied Ottawa, which threw its support behind Kingsley. "It seems to us," wrote Charles Ritchie, acting under-secretary, "that during the past year a considerable amount of progress has been made ... UNKRA is a running machine, relations with the Unified Command and other Korean bodies have improved ... These are healthy developments which speak well for the administrative ability, energy, and initiative of the Agent General."⁷² Ottawa's hopeful outlook was doubtless helped by the happy news that Goodison had finally managed to convince UNKRA to purchase 9,500 tons of barley (worth \$2,135,000) in Canada.⁷³

The pace of UNKRA's work slowed during the first half of 1953 as US President Dwight Eisenhower's new Republican administration settled into office. The administration withdrew American support for Kingsley, whom it forced from office for partisan reasons in April. His replacement, retired Lt.-Gen. John Coulter, head of UNKRA's Washington office, needed time to get organized. In Korea, as talks moved towards an armistice, Rhee boycotted UN agencies in protest. There was more delay when the White House recruited economist Henry Tasca to review US economic aid to Seoul. Tasca's recommendation that Washington absorb UNKRA while bolstering US aid to \$1 billion set alarm bells ringing in New York and Ottawa.

Tasca's proposal, reflected Under-Secretary Jules Léger, was "so incompatible with the whole UN concept of UNKRA that we do not see that member states would feel any inclination to subscribe to or participate in such an organization."74 Pearson made sure that UN and State Department officials, who shared his views, knew of his concerns. The fear that the US might simply replace all UN operations in Korea reinforced Ottawa's resolve to stop UNKRA from becoming just "a subsidiary organ within the US reconstruction establishment."75 Encouraged by Eisenhower's decision to leave UNKRA alone, Ottawa endorsed Coulter's request for another \$130 million programme for FY 1954-1955. The ambitious plan would reinforce Coulter's standing in Seoul, add heft to UNKRA's search for funds, and reduce any US temptation "to go it alone."76 In December 1953, the UN endorsed a campaign to raise more funds for UNKRA, whose programme now totaled \$266 million.

By the spring of 1954, however, UNKRA was again in trouble. The UN's extra-budgetary negotiating committee had raised virtually nothing. Joint Anglo-American-Canadian diplomatic demarches on 29 countries with unpaid pledges to UNKRA had similarly failed. UNKRA remained almost \$125 million short of Coulter's \$266 million programme. Discouraged aid officials and Western diplomats in Asia wondered about just giving up, and quietly folding UNKRA into UNCACK. There was no support for the idea in External Affairs. Saul Rae, head of UN division, and R.A. MacKay, associate under-secretary, flatly rejected a merger on the grounds that "the UN would suffer from a loss of prestige if UNKRA had to be dissolved, whatever form this dissolution might take."77 Their view was echoed in New York, where Johnson argued that ending UNKRA would "undermine the whole purpose of the UN intervention in Korea. It would certainly affect most adversely the courage and the faith of those UN countries who have been, are, or may be, victims of armed aggression."78 From Geneva, John Holmes, now assistant under-secretary responsible for Asia, warned of the dangers implicit in shirking the UN's "responsibility" to help Korea. "It would furthermore be a very serious blow to the UN itself," he warned, "if it were shown to depend in the end on American generosity."79

But retreat was inevitable. After Coulter and UNKRA kicked about the numbers, US diplomat Graham Hall suggested trimming UNKRA's 1954-1955 programme to \$44.9 million, giving the agency enough money to continue for another year or two, before winding up its affairs in an orderly fashion. Under the plan, the UK, Australia, and Canada would pay \$9.9 million, of which \$7 million would come from unpaid British and Australian balances. Additional contributions from the three Commonwealth countries would cover the \$2.9 million gap. Ottawa was on the hook for another \$750,000.⁸⁰ Though reluctant to abandon UNKRA's \$266 million target, UN Division embraced the US proposal as "entirely realistic." Allowing UNKRA to collapse for want of funds, Rae insisted, would harm the UN's prestige in Asia, spark charges of abandonment from Rhee, and "play into

communist hands, bearing in mind Soviet, Chinese and satellite countries' programmes in North Korea."⁸¹

Finance officials, who acknowledged the compelling political case for action, agreed. A recommendation that Canada send another \$750,000 to South Korea, provided that additional money was forthcoming from Canberra and London, was soon sent to cabinet. Trouble loomed, however, when the ever-cautious minister of finance, Walter Harris, queried the cost, bringing discussion to a standstill.⁸² From the sidelines, King Gordon, a progressive Canadian journalist who had joined UNKRA in August 1954 as its director of information, sprang into action when he heard of the impasse from friends in External Affairs. Gordon, who had worked as a missionary in the 1930s, marshaled support from influential friends at the United Church, including James Mutchmor and Moderator George Dorey. He was delighted when the formidable executive secretary of the Church's Overseas Missions Board, Mrs. Hugh Taylor, warned Harris that the Church was "prepared to back the UNKRA programme up to the hilt."83 Relieved to learn that a Canadian contribution would be forthcoming, Gordon arranged for lunch with his old friend, Mike Pearson, just to make sure. "I found him very sympathetic," the UNKRA press aide wrote Coulter, "and quite aware of both the political and economic significance of the continuation of the UNKRA programme."84

Progress in New York, where UNKRA figured in pre-assembly talks, was tougher. Upset with UNKRA's failure to spend its early contribution in Australia, Canberra put up a "stone-wall," refusing the advisory committee's pleas to fulfill its pledge.⁸⁵ Under sustained US and Canadian pressure, helped along by a timely offer from UNKRA to purchase two million dollars' worth of Australian wool, it eventually relented. There was less flexibility from Britain, which simply refused to give more on the grounds that its contribution to date (\$22.5 million out of \$123 million collected) already represented more than its regular 17.5 percent share of UN expenses. Canadian negotiators dangled their conditional offer before the British. Unimpressed, the UK only offered to pay an additional \$2.52 million of their outstanding balance.⁸⁶ To break the stalemate, the US modified its proposal. Washington offered to pay its \$8.6 million balance in advance provided that the UK paid \$4.3 million, Australia \$1.3 million, and Canada \$500,000. UN Secretary-General Dag Hammarskjold and US Secretary of State John Foster Dulles appealed to Pearson for help. The Canadian obliged, pressing British Foreign Secretary Anthony Eden to turn over another \$4.3 million to UNKRA. Pearson's successful efforts paid immediate dividends. Both Dulles and the Canadian Council of Churches praised the Liberal government, whose policy garnered flattering national coverage by syndicated reporter Peter Stursberg.⁸⁷ There was another happy pay-off in February, when UNKRA executed an order for \$500,000 worth of Canadian lumber.⁸⁸

As UNKRA's money began to flow more regularly after 1954, Canadian diplomats breathed a sigh of relief. Admittedly, the UN agency, which Canada chaired until it was dissolved in August 1960, remained a source of mild concern. There were lingering worries about US unilateralism, delays from Rhee's government, and unfounded fears, stoked by disgruntled civilian staff, that Coulter was stacking UNKRA with retired American officers. Money too was a constant challenge. UNKRA eventually collected its promised \$140 million, but the funds arrived slowly, and proved almost as hard to spend as they were to collect, slowed by bureaucratic hurdles. At the end of March 1958, the agency still had \$1.31 million in the bank. "Let's put this tiresome thing to bed," an East Block official erupted in frustration.⁸⁹

On the whole, however, Canadian policymakers were pleased with the way UNKRA unfolded after 1954. Despite "occasional overlapping and minor wastage," wrote diplomat Ted Newton, who was sent from Tokyo to tour UNKRA projects in early 1955, "a powerful hypodermic is being administered to the South Korean economy through the carrying out of internationally subsidized projects of a very practical nature." He added, with a touch of national pride, that "it was impossible not to feel enthusiastic ... and to feel satisfaction about Canada's share through UNKRA in the rehabilitation of a crippled country."⁹⁰

Personal observations were buttressed by reports from Canadians working in Korea. King Gordon, whose close ties to External Affairs made him an important and highly trusted source, consistently assured his Ottawa contacts that UNKRA was functioning well. "UNKRA's programme is really moving ahead impressively these days," he wrote Johnson. "I am spending quite a bit of time in the field and the evidence of UN reconstruction efforts are to be seen everywhere."91 Kenric Marshall, Canadian secretary to the Korean Association of Volunteer Agencies, which coordinated NGO donations under UNKRA, "felt that UNKRA had done as good a job as possible under difficult circumstances."92 Even the perennially unhappy George Stanley Hall, seconded from Trade and Commerce to succeed Goodison. acknowledged that the UN had performed "a very useful job" and done "remarkably well." The Koreans, he explained, "now had a notion of the UN as being able not [only] to repel aggression but also to repair its damage."93 These assessments were echoed in the classified commentary prepared later that year for Canada's UN delegation. "There is every indication that the implementation of these programmes is proceeding satisfactorily and that, in spite of the curtailments as a result of the poor response of many governments, the agency's operations can be regarded as a major achievement on the part of all concerned."94

Defence and diplomacy largely defined Canada's war in Korea. But the Asian conflict was also a "3-D" war, which placed a strong emphasis on development aid and postwar reconstruction. Canada embraced this aspect of the war for a host of reasons. Officials and politicians responded naturally to the humanitarian crisis created by the fighting. Canadian economic self-interest flickered intermittently through calculations of policy as UNKRA loomed as an outlet for Canadian goods and a gateway to Asian markets. Love and lucre, however, were rarely paramount considerations for Canadian policymakers, for whom UNKRA's political significance was consistently the most important factor. Politics mattered in the cheap and crass calculation of domestic advantage. It mattered too in the careful weighing of geopolitical stakes and strategic advantage as East confronted West in the Asian Cold War. And sometimes, politics struck a nobler note. That was certainly true of diplomat Herbert Norman's early notion that international aid encompassed the possibility of reconciling the two Koreas. It was true too in Ottawa's consistent support for a struggling UNKRA. Canada backed the UN agency from its feeble beginnings, paid up its cash, and worked hard to fix its governance problems, determined to strengthen the UN agency and create a space, however small and constrained, for voices that might offset, and possibly contain, the US in Asia.

GREG DONAGHY is Head of the Historical Section of the Department of Foreign Affairs, Trade and Development, and General Editor of its series, *Documents on Canadian External Relations.* His most recent publication is *Grit: The Life and Politics of Paul Martin Sr.* (Vancouver: University of British Columbia Press, 2015).

GREG DONAGHY est chef de la Section des affaires historiques du ministère des Affaires étrangères, du Commerce et Développement, et rédacteur en chef de sa série *Documents relatifs aux relations extérieures du Canada*. Son dernier livre s'intitule *Grit: The Life and Politics of Paul Martin Sr.* (University of British Columbia Press, 2015).

Endnotes:

- 1 Denis Stairs, The Diplomacy of Constraint: Canada, the Korean War and the United States (Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 1973), xi.
- 2 Robert Prince, "The Limits of Constraint: Canadian-American Relations and the Korean War, 1950–51," *Journal of Canadian Studies* 27, 4 (Winter 1992–93), 129-52. "The need to preserve allied unity, the desire to safeguard Canadian influence in Washington for future use, and the basic similarity of Canadian and American views of Korea's place in the Cold War context formed a tight set of limits within which Canadian constraint of US policy had to operate."
- 3 Steven Hugh Lee, Outposts of Empire: Korean, Vietnam, and the Origins of the Cold War in Asia, 1949–1954 (Kingston: McGill-Queen's University Press, 1995), 26–7.

- 4 John Price, Orienting Canada: Race, Empire, and the Transpacific (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2011), 235–6.
- 5 On the importance of India to Canadian diplomacy in Korea, see Greg Donaghy, "The Road to Constraint: Canada and the Korean War, June to December 1950" in *Diplomatic Documents and their Users*, eds. John Hilliker and Mary Halloran (Ottawa: Department of External Affairs, 1994), 189–212; Greg Donaghy, "Pacific Diplomacy: Canadian Statecraft and the Korean War, 1950–53" in *Canada and Korea: Perspectives* 2000, eds. Rick Guisso and Yong-Sik Yoo (Toronto: University of Toronto Press and the Centre for Korean Studies, 2002), 81–100; and Greg Donaghy, "The Most Important Place in the World:' Escott Reid and India" in *Escott Reid: Diplomat and Scholar*, eds. Greg Donaghy and Stéphane Roussel (Montréal and Kingston: McGill-Queens University Press, 2004), 67–84.
- 6 See Greg Donaghy, "Nukes and Spooks: Canada-U.S. Intelligence Sharing and Nuclear Consultations, 1950–58" in Shared and Separate Histories: Canada and the United States Since 1800, eds. Michael D. Behiels, Reginald Stuart, and John Herd Thomson (Montréal and Kingston: McGill-Queens University Press, 2010), 241–57.
- 7 See Greg Donaghy, "Blessed Are the Peacemakers: Canada, the United Nations, and the Search for a Korean Armistice, 1952–53," *War and Society* Vol. 30, no. 2 (August 2011), 134–46.
- 8 On the general theme of the "diplomacy of constraint" in Asia, see Greg Donaghy, "A Limited National Interest: Canadian Diplomacy and the Offshore Islands Crisis, 1954–55," *International Journal* Vol. 68, no. 2 (Fall 2013), 242–54. On Ottawa's willingness to break with the US over China, see Greg Donaghy and Michael Stevenson, "The Limits of Alliance: Cold War Solidarity and Canadian Wheat Exports to China, 1950-63," *Journal of Agricultural History*, Vol. 83, no. 1 (Winter 2009), 29–50.
- 9 Development assistance and UNKRA do not figure in either of the standard works on Canadian diplomacy and foreign policy during the Korean War: Stairs, *The Diplomacy of Constraint*, only mentions it in a footnote (122, note 89); Lee, *Outposts of Empire*, does not list it in his index. There is a small historiography on UNKRA itself. Lee draws on Canadian sources in his good overview of the agency's work on the ground in Korea, "The United Nations Korean Reconstruction Agency in War and Peace: An Economic and Social History of Korea in the 1950s" in *Korea and the Korean* War, eds. Chae-Jin Lee and Young Ick Lew (Han'guk kwa 6.25 chŏnjaeng. Soŭl T'ukpyolsi: Yŏnse Taehak-kyo Ch'ulp'anbu, 2002), 357–96. The basic work on UNKRA remains Gene M. Lyon, *Military Policy and Economic Aid: The Korean Case, 1950–1953* (Columbus: Ohio State University Press, 1961). David Ekbladh

examines UNKRA in his ambitious study, *The Great American Mission: Modernization and the Construction of an American World Order* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton UP, 2010). Ryan McMahon, a Ph.D. candidate in the history at Ohio State University, is currently working on a dissertation on UNKRA.

- 10 Ottawa to Geneva, tel 110, 20 July 1950, RG 25, Vol. 6494, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 11 J.H. Cleveland, UN Division, Memorandum, 25 July 1950, ibid.
- 12 John Holmes, Memorandum for the Under-Secretary of State for External Affairs (USSEA), 12 September 1950, ibid.
- 13 Ottawa to Paris, tel 320, 25 August 1950, ibid.
- 14 Holmes, Memorandum for the USSEA, 12 September 1950, ibid.
- 15 "John H. Dickey," editorial. *The Halifax Chronicle-Herald* (30 April 1996); Warren Baldwin, "New Halifax Member Not Apt to Be Yes-Man," *Toronto Globe and Mail* (7 July 1947), 2; see also, Mark Sweeney, "Letters from Yokohama: Major John Dickey and the Prosecution of Japanese Class 'B' and 'C' War Crimes" (M.A. Thesis, Saint Mary's University, 2008), 22, 156, and 159–60.
- 16 On Davidson, see Greg Donaghy, *Grit: The Life and Politics of Paul Martin Sr.* (Vancouver: UBC Press, 2015), 82–4.
- 17 Cited in Norman to USSEA, Despatch 603, 23 September 1950; Ottawa to New York, tel 25, 26 September 1950; and Sydney Pollock to R.B. Bryce, 29 September 1950, RG 25, Vol. 6494, File 8254-G-40, Library and Archives Canada (hereafter LAC).
- 18 Reid forwarded his memorandum to Pearson in Ottawa to New York, tel 25, 26 September 1950, Ibid.
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Norman to USSEA, Despatch 603, 23 September 1950, RG 25, Vol 6494, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 21 UN Division, Draft Memorandum for the Minister, ibid.
- 22 Holmes, Memorandum for the USSEA, 8 September 1950, ibid.
- 23 LePan, Memorandum for the USSEA, 25 August 1950, ibid.
- 24 R.B. Bryce to Clifford Clark, 1 November 1950, put the cost at \$317 million, while M.G. Clark to R.B. Bryce, 7 November 1950, pegged it at \$364 million; see RG 19, Vol 867, File 800-6GA-8, LAC.
- 25 Cabinet Conclusions, 11 October 1950, PCO Records.
- 26 New York to Ottawa, tel 231, 26 October 1950, reprinted in Greg Donaghy (ed.), *Documents on Canadian External Relations (DCER), Volume* 15: 1950 (Ottawa: Canadian Communication Group, 1996), 188–9.
- 27 New York to Ottawa, tel 293, 2 November 1950 reprinted in *DCER*, *Volume 15: 1950*, 191–3.
- 28 New York to Ottawa, tel 332, 7 November 1950, reprinted in *DCER*, *Volume 16: 1950*, 196–7.

- 29 New York to Ottawa, tel 352, 9 November 1950, reprinted in DCER, Volume 16: 1950, 197–9.
- 30 New York to Ottawa, tel 365, 10 November 1950, and New York to Ottawa, tel 405, 16 November 1950, reprinted in *DCER*, *Volume 16:* 1950, 200–2.
- 31 Holmes to R.A.D. Ford, 14 December 1950, RG 25, Vol 6494, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 32 A.D.P. Heeney, Memorandum for the Minister, 6 February 1951, ibid.
- 33 Read to Pearson, 30 October 1950, ibid.
- 34 Lloyd MacInally, United Steelworkers of America, Local 2784 (Oshawa) to Pearson, 3 November 1950, ibid.
- 35 Heeney, Memorandum for the Minister, 6 February 1951, ibid.. On bilateral Canada-US tensions, see Donaghy, "Pacific Diplomacy."
- 36 New York to Ottawa, tel 597, 7 December 1950, ibid.
- 37 New York to Ottawa, tel 166, 2 February 1951, and Ottawa to New York, 6 February 1951, ibid.. On Kingsley see, "Donald Kingsley Aided UN Agency," *New York Times* (2 June 1972), 41.
- 38 A.D.P. Heeney to Deputy Minister of Trade and Commerce, 24 March 1951, RG 19, Vol 867, File 800-6GA-8, LAC.
- 39 Holmes to New York, Letter No 363, 21 April 1951, RG 25, Vol 6495, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 40 Heeney's marginalia on Graham McInnes, Memorandum for the USSEA, 18 January 1951, ibid.
- 41 New York to Ottawa, Letter 2097, 6 December 1951, ibid.
- 42 Morley Scott, "Interview with General Mark Clark, 29 September 1953," RG 25, Vol 6498, File 8254-G-40 [Part 13], LAC.
- 43 Pearson's marginalia on New York to Ottawa, tel 286, 6 March 1951, and Ottawa to New York, tel 233, 15 March 1951, RG 25, Vol 6495, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 44 Graham McInnes to USSEA, 31 March 1951, ibid.
- 45 A.R. Crépault to John Holmes, 19 May 1951, RG 19, Vol 867, File 800-6GA-82, LAC.
- 46 New York to Secretary of State for External Affairs (SSEA), Letter 1240,3 October 1951, RG 25, Vol 6496, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 47 USSEA to Permanent Mission New York, Despatch V-35, 5 November 1951, RG 25, Vol 6495, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 48 New York to Ottawa, tel 786, 7 November 1951, ibid.
- 49 Permanent Mission New York to USSEA, Letter 251, 19 March 1951, RG 19, Vol 867, File 800-6GA-8, LAC.
- 50 Graham McInnes, Memorandum for Heads of Division Meeting, 17 November 1951, ibid.
- 51 L.B. Pearson to King Gordon, 26 July 1954, RG 25, Vol 6499, File 8254-G-40, LAC.

- 52 Morley Scott, Memorandum for the A/USSEA, and attachment, 20 November 1951, RG 25, Vol 6495, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 53 SSEA to the Chairman, Canadian Delegation to the UNGA, Despatch V-126, 20 December 1951, ibid.
- 54 Ibid.
- 55 Paris to Ottawa, tel 375, 14 January 1952, ibid.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Morley Scott to John Starnes, 22 January 1952, ibid.
- 59 Paris to Ottawa, tel 379, 14 January 1952, ibid.
- 60 Morley Scott to Economic Division, 18 January 1952, ibid.
- 61 Morley Scott to W.M. Olivier, 20 February 1952, RG 25, Vol 6497, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 62 Morley Scott, Note for File, 8 March 1952, ibid.
- 63 G.K. Grande to Morley Scott, 19 March 1952, and Lorne MacDougall to C.H. Larkin, Larkin & Dowling Importers, 21 March 1952, ibid.
- 64 Ottawa to New York, Despatch V-182, 21 March 1952, ibid.
- 65 "Inter-Divisional Policy Meetings Meeting II," 1 April 1952, ibid.
- 66 A.E. Byran to H.B. Scully, 18 April 1952, ibid.
- 67 New York to Ottawa, Letter 789, ibid.
- On the Canadian attitude to industrial development, see Inter-Division Policy Meeting: Far Eastern Questions, 4 April 1953, RG 25, Vol 6498, File 8254-G-40, LAC; Ottawa to New York, tel 276, 16 July 1952, RG 25, Vol 6497, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 69 New York to Ottawa, tel 464 of 30 July 1952 and tel 466 of 31 July 1952, RG 25, Vol 6497, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 70 New York to Ottawa, tel 162, 4 November 1952, ibid.
- 71 New York to Ottawa, tel 721, 15 November 1952, ibid.
- 72 Ottawa to New York, 4 November 1952, ibid.
- 73 New York to Ottawa, tel 457, 4 December 1952, ibid.
- 74 Ottawa to New York, tel 302, 11 June 1953, ibid.
- 75 Charles Ritchie, Memorandum for the Minister, 2 October 1953, RG 25, Vol 6498, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 76 New York to Ottawa, tel 560, 25 August 1953, ibid.
- 77 Ottawa to Tokyo, 12 May 1954, RG 25, Vol 6499, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 78 New York to Ottawa, tel 508, 4 June 1954, ibid.
- 79 John Holmes to Under-Secretary, Letter 225, 24 June 1954, RG 25, Vol 6499, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 80 Jules Leger, Memorandum for the SSEA, 11 October 1954, reprinted in Greg Donaghy (ed.), *DCER*, *Volume 20: 1954* (Ottawa: Canada Communication Group, 1997),163–4.
- 81 SSEA to the High Commissioner in the UK, tel 1384, 14 September 1954, RG 25, Vol 6499, File 8254-G-40, LAC.

DIPLOMACY OF CONSTRAINT REVISITED: CANADA AND THE UN KOREAN RECONSTRUCTION AGENCY, 1950-55

- 82 Jules Léger, Memorandum for the SSEA, 7 October 1954, reprinted in Donaghy, ed., *DCER, Volume 20: 1954*, 377–78, note 57.
- 83 King Gordon to Helen Wilson, 3 December 1954, Gordon Papers, Vol 24, File 24, LAC. On the same file, see also Gordon to James Mutchmor, 12 and 15 November 1954, and Mrs. Hugh Taylor to Walter Harris, 12 November 1954, Gordon Papers, Vol 24, File 25, LAC.
- 84 King Gordon to General John Coulter, 3 December 1954, ibid.
- 85 New York to Ottawa, tel 185, 8 October 1954, RG 25, Vol 6499, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 86 New York to SSEA, 2 November 1954, telegram 407, reprinted in Donaghy, *DCER*, Volume 20: 1965, 168–69.
- 87 US Ambassador R.S. Stuart to L.B. Pearson, 22 December 1954; W.J. Gallagher to Prime Minister Louis St. Laurent, 8 December 1954, ibid; Peter Stursberg, "UNKRA's Uncle: Canada's Aid to South Korea," *Montreal Star* (21 February 1955).
- 88 New York to SSEA, Letter 253, 23 March 1955, RG 25, Vol 7085, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 89 Check File: Campbell marginal note, February 1957, RG 25, Vol 7087, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 90 Tokyo to SSEA, Despatch 198, 10 February 1955, ibid.
- 91 King Gordon to David Johnson, 24 February 1955, Gordon Papers, Vol 24, File 24, LAC. See also, for instance, Tokyo to SSEA, Letter 348, 24 April 1956, and Marcel Cadieux, Memorandum for File, 16 May 1956, RG 25, Vol 7087, File 8254-G-40, LAC.
- 92 Tokyo to Ottawa, (April 1956) RG 25, Vol 7087, File 8254-G-40, LAC. Kenric added: "With a great international venture like this, working against recurrent and varied difficulties, one should not expect more than about 75% overall success, and Marshall felt that UNKRA could truthfully be described as having surpassed that grade."
- 93 Ottawa to Tokyo, Letter Y-268, 26 April 1956, ibid.
- 94 Commentary on ECOSOC: 21st Session, Item 15, Relief and Reconstruction in Korea, ibid.